
AMENDED 

Walsh Property 

Community Planning Committee (WPCPC) 

Remote Meeting: June 14, 2023 I 6:00 - 8:00 PM 

Please join the meeting from your computer, tablet or smartphone: 

https://meet.goto.com/901836565 

To provide comment during the meeting, you can also dial in using vour phone: 

United States (Toll Free): 1-866-899-4679 Access Code: 901-836-565# 

New to GoToMeeting? Get the app now and be ready when, our first meeting starts: 
https://meet.goto.com/install 

Citizens can view the meeting on Channel 18 in Truro and on the web on the "Truro TV Channel 18" button 
under "Helpful Links" on the homepage of the Town of Truro website. Click on the green "Watch" button in 
the upper right corner of the page. Please note that there may be a slight delay (15-30 seconds) between the 
meeting and the livestream (and television broadcast). If you are watching the meeting and calling in, please 
lower the volume on your computer or television during public comment so that you may be heard clearly. 
We ask that you identify yourself when calling in to help us manage multiple callers effectively. 

1. Welcome and Roll Call

MEETING AGENDA 

2. Review and Approve May 31, 2023 Meeting Minutes

3. Public Comment -(5 min.)

4. Town Staff Updates - (5 min.)

5. Discussion of Developer Feedback-(30 min.)

6. Discussion of Report Content for Community Engagement- (30 min.)

7. Recap Meeting Points, Agreements, and Action Items - (5 min.)

8. Review Next Meeting Agenda-(5 min.)

9. Public Comment-(5 min.)

10. Other Business

11. Adjourn

If you are unable to attend the meeting, please contact Liz Sturdy at: esturdv,a truro-ma.l!OV 

Truro Walsh Property Community Planning Committee Agenda - June 14, 2023 

Office of Town Clerk 

r1: I C\ f\. lY\ 

JUN 12 2023 

Received TOl,'VN OF TRURO 
By: 

esturdy
Highlight

https://meet.goto.com/901836565
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Walsh Property Community Planning Committee (WPCPC) 
Meeting Minutes 

May 31, 2023 | 6:00 p.m. 
 
Members Present  
Co-Chairs Eileen Breslin and Ken Oxtoby; Members Morgan Clark, Fred Gaechter, Betty Gallo, Jane Lea, 
Christine Markowski, Todd Schwebel, Paul Wisotzky, Steve Wynne, Raphael Richter, Violet Rein Bosworth 
Members Absent 
Member Russ Braun, Jeff Fischer 
Also Present  
Consultants (Carole Ridley, Sharon Rooney, Allie Koch), Anne Greenbaum, Bill Rich, Brian Bole, Darrin 
Tangeman, Town Manager; Denise Novar, Ellen O’Connell, Evan Costa (CCC Staff), Hank Keenan, Jack Riemer, 
Joan Holt, Karen Ruymann, Kristi Griffin, Lynn Williamson, Merk Gebhardt, Ron Fichtner, Steven Stahl, Steven 
Tupper (CCC Staff), Jill Clark  
Welcome, Roll Call and Agenda Review 
Co-chair Oxtoby read the remote meeting access instructions. 
Co-chair Breslin read the roll call and committee members present identified themselves.  
Co-chair Breslin led discussion of the minutes of April 19, 2023. Motion to approve meeting minutes as 
amended to include Member Markowski in attendance by Member Gaechter, seconded by Member Wisotzky. 
Unanimously approved. 
Tonight’s agenda was reviewed. 
Public Comment 
Anne Greenbaum: Urges the committee to include a range of housing types, structures, layouts, and to do a 
mix of home ownership and rental opportunities. There is a known population of people who are looking to 
purchase homes but cannot afford market rate. Highlighted members of the Jamaican community that have 
established themselves. Ellen O’Connell: Inquired on access to the water tower/well via Andrew Way Leeward 
Passage or Quail Ridge Road. Will there be a detailed analysis of the cost for sewage, septic, water in the draft 
master plan, impact on taxes, etc. 
Town Staff Updates  
Town Staff is looking into additional funding opportunities for remaining WPCPC work. The Town will work 
with the consultants as much as possible and establish a clear task list and matrix and determine what future 
work will be covered by grant funding.    
 
Town Staff confirmed the Select Board approved a Town Meeting on October 21, 2023, 10:00AM, subject to 
new moderator, Member Wisotzky’ s approval. Childcare will be available. Member Clark understands budget 
limitations and hopes that chairs will be involved in consultant’s budget conversations.  Co-Chairs confirmed 
that they meet regularly with the Town and consultants on schedule and tasks. The WPCPC has established a 
workplan, and these tasks have been part of Town Staff's conversations. The workplan and outreach strategy 
with Tighe & Bond has been designed to finalize work to bring the master plan to October Town Meeting. Co-
Chair Oxtoby reminded the WPCPC of the consensus made very early on that media discussions should go 
through the chairs of the WPCPC. Members as individuals can speak, but issues involving the committee 
should go through the chairs.  
Cape Cod Commission Transportation Analysis  
Introductions made for Steve Tupper and Evan Costa from CCC Transportation Staff who presented 
Redevelopment Preliminary Traffic Findings for the Walsh property to the committee. Everything walked 
through today was specifically requested by the Town Manager through a technical assistance request to the 
CCC. CCC staff comments are based on readily available information. Mr. Tupper reviewed the Project 
Context/study area, including Route 6, Andrew Way, Bayside Hills Road, Scrub Oak Way, Great Hollow Road, 
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Walsh Way, Cabral Farm Road, Castle Road, and Whitmanville Road. Route 6 within the study area was 
classified as a principal arterial road; speed limit, number of lanes, sidewalk locations, bus routes, etc. were 
identified. Assumed development scenarios were provided by Tighe & Bond. General assumption regarding 
commercial sq ft and conservative estimates were applied. 260 housing units were accounted for. The analysis 
also reviewed planned infrastructure projects within the project area (Ptown-Truro-Wellfleet resurfacing/road 
work on Route 6, Truro-Wellfleet shared use path construction on Route 6, and additional MassDOT projects 
on various roads/intersections on the Outer Cape). A total of 21 crashes occurred within the project area 
intersections between 2018 and 2022, however overall, crash rates on average per year are very low. An 
analysis of traffic operations were assessed at the project area for both summer season and offseason 
patterns. The CCC’s assessment revealed that impacts will increase, however will not cause significant delays. 
At this point in time, the access/egress via Walsh Way does not meet the warrant threshold determined by the 
MassDOT to allow installation of a traffic signal; however, traffic thresholds may be met should the Walsh Way 
and Truro Central School entrances be evaluated and considered together. Future assessments including 
summer traffic counts and a gap study are recommended once design plans are refined/fine-tuned. 
 
Member Gaechter commented on the number of curb cuts in the vicinity of the site. There is a residential 
street directly across, business across - are the impacts of other curb cuts going to be considered in a future 
study? Has this been included in this study? Steve response: This is related to access management. MassDOT 
generally wants to see the best configurations, sometimes there are logistical elements that are limiting; 
however, a more detailed study would review curb cuts in more detail. Member Clark is intrigued about the 
information about traffic signals. Is there a well-designed way to configure the roads so that there aren't 
multiple curb cuts? The Town pays a lot of money to have police monitoring Walsh Way and the TCS 
entrances/exits. Based on Steve's experience, there are dangers with driver expectations, changes in traffic 
patterns. With the combination of uses (school and Walsh property) the road usage calcs might meet the 
warrant need. There could also be consideration of a roundabout or new driveway configuration.  
Member Richter inquired on a roundabout option. Would this support 260 residential units and commercial 
spaces in the future? It's clear more data needs to be gathered. Steve response: An important next step would 
be to complete a gap study. A roundabout analysis can also be done with an unsignalized location. There are 
reasonable tasks a consultant can work on with additional information. A roundabout study could be 
completed fairly quickly, however a gap study should be completed closer to the summer months. Member 
Gallo asked Steve to articulate the abbreviations for letter scores. F is the amount of delay at this location, it 
doesn't mean a dangerous area. A lot of busy intersections int the town centers are an F level of service. He 
also estimated site generation trips (weekday daily) and the ratio between morning/evening and 
commercial/residential trips. Half the trips were commercial within the peak hours.  
Member Wisotzky inquired whether the town could move forward with the roundabout or not, as well as 
access to crash data. Steve’s response noted the State is responsible for this roundabout. All crashes reported 
to MA Registry of Motor vehicles, but numbers should be the same between the State and local records. 
Member Wynne inquired if CCC could define the industry standard and adjustment standards? Are they 
specific to Cape Cod or Massachusetts on the whole? The industry standard is the practice of adjusting based 
on nearby count locations, the actual adjustment is based on radar units set up on the Wellfleet-Truro town 
line.  
Revised Conceptual Plan  
Ms. Rooney introduced a revised concept map based on WPCPC feedback to meet 260 residential units 
requested by the committee, and 32,000 sf of commercial space. The map was color coded to differentiate 
uses and building types. Rust colored buildings include 32,000 sf of commercial space on ground floor with 2 
stories of stacked flats above, and parking spaces around those units (see map legend). Centrally on site, there 
would be a combination of stacked flats and townhouses (2 stories), stacked flats at 950 sf and townhouses at 
1250 sf (84 of each of those types of units in those areas). In the rear, there are 40 single family units, 1.5 story 
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units at 1600 sf with a 1 car garage included. This concept plan includes a single driveway and the carveout for 
future school development.  
Member Wisotzky noted prior plans showing multi use event space on site map, and it's no longer here. Ms. 
Rooney noted this was not intended to be removed from the concept in general and it will be included as an 
option within the master plan proposal. Additionally, he inquired why 2 stories were selected. Locations such 
as Clover Leaf utilized topography, and perhaps more vertical density could be included to make more room 
for open space. Mr. Rooney commented the previous iterations of the plans were one to two stories, and we 
are now at 2-3 stories. Member Gaechter noted a mix of housing and further questions of design. At this point 
of time, the consultants want to ensure the number of units is agreeable to the committee, and they can mix 
and match units to create a different arrangement. Ms. Rooney highlighted this is a first step, and further 
revisions of the plan is possible.  
Ms. Ridley noted consultations with developers, financing, and marketing efforts, as well as conversations 
with them about the inclusion of community engagement areas. Their feedback is accounting for WPCPC 
comments currently in discussion about the draft plans, ex) using verticality to increase height, etc. This 
information will be available for the committee’s next meeting.  
Outline of Master Plan Report  
A technical memo accompanying the draft master plan will be distributed with proposed development types 
and land uses, as well as an economic and community development impact analysis. Water and wastewater 
estimates will be included. Other reporting will include a phasing strategy and timeline, final conceptual plans, 
rendering(s), construction cost estimate OPCC for infrastructure (wastewater, water, roadways, stormwater 
infrastructure), recommended regulatory approach, reg and local permits, and zoning changes to consider. 
Ms. Rooney noted there was discussion of an additional well, and a water tower. There were questions on the 
buffer of the water tower and well details.  
Revised Workplan Review  
Ms. Ridley provided a review of the revised timeline and workplan. By the end of next month, we want to have 
the WPCPC be comfortable with a draft plan and a summary statement on the plan. Public outreach on that 
draft plan would occur throughout July into August 11th. There will be an opportunity for public outreach, and 
time for refinements to the master plan. In August, public comment will be closed, and revised draft master 
plan will be prepared for Town meeting. Member Wynne noted no reference to the visual survey, this is now 
in the public outreach plan. The materials are listed at the bottom of that sheet.  
Public Outreach Plan  
Ms. Ridley noted an outreach plan has been developed in line with the workplan. It was noted that the 
document did not include dates of outreach timeframes. Ms. Ridley reviewed the document with dates with 
committee members. Items included within the plan include the preparation of draft and final report, as well 
as preparation activities for Town website engagement, EngageTruro page activity, TruroTalks article(s), media 
releases, neighborhood meetings, a speakers’ bureau, etc.  
Discussion by committee on consensus around the public outreach plan as well as the workplan. Meeting 
before June 28th may be needed so that the members can provide additional input on conceptual master plan 
and outreach strategy. Discussion of reinstating the June 14th meeting. Town Staff noted that there can be an 
additional meeting, but it can’t be staffed by consultants due to funding limitations. The proposed public 
outreach schedule was agreed to by all members except Member Wynne was opposed. The proposed 
workplan gained consensus.  
Preparation for next meeting 
Ms. Ridley recapped. Consultants reporting back on development discussions for draft plan for public 
comment, and draft master plan report, and conceptual master plan subject to review of consultant’s 
amended scope. Team will begin to mockup fact sheet and other public outreach materials. Encourages 
committee members to provide any additional comments on the draft master plan between now and the next 
meeting. The Truro LCP is having a community meeting on Thursday June 15th from 5-7.  
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Public Comment  
Joan Holt: Believes a traffic study should be regional/comprehensive look. Ellen O’Connell: Does the site plan 
have enough parking (2 cars per unit)? Is secondary access back on the table? Are crash numbers accurate since 
Covid reduced traffic? Mark Gebhardt: In favor of the concept, however the number of units is way overboard, 
and traffic limits will likely be more of an issue with two cars per family. Will DPW be included, where will 
water tower actually be? Will sewage treatment be on site? More to review.  
Adjourn 
A motion to adjourn the meeting made by Member Wisotzky, seconded by Member Gallo. All in favor. 
Adjourned at 8:17pm.  



Report on Developer Outreach for Walsh Property  

Ridley & Associates, Inc. 1 

Introduc)on 
 
Interviews were conducted with development professionals with experAse and experience 
planning, developing or financing affordable housing. A list of interviewees is provided in 
aFachment A. 
 
Prior to the interviews, each party received summary informaAon that described site condiAons, 
proposed uses, and the proposed conceptual plan.  The informaAon packet is provided in 
aFachment B. In addiAon, the interviewees were provided with sApulaAons that confirmed that 
by parAcipaAng in the interview they would not be advantaged or disadvantaged if they chose 
to parAcipate in a future solicitaAon process associated with the property. 
 
The interviewees were asked to comment on 

• Market feasibility of the desired density and mix of uses 
• Ability to obtain financing necessary to achieve desired levels of affordable housing, as 

well as market-rate affordable units 
• Adequacy of site access  
• Feasibility of a phased development approach 
• Other observations or suggestions 

 
Below is a list of key take-aways, followed by an expanded summary of comments by topic. 
 
Key Take-aways 
 

• Density of housing units is closely correlated with cost of development.  Townhouses are 
approximately 30% more expensive to build than a three-story single loaded corridor 
building. 

• Affordable rental units would need to be developed in phases of approximately 40-60 
units over a period of years. It may not be possible to physically integrate rental and 
homeownership units as they are financed separately. 

• There is no subsidy source for affordable homeownership units. It was suggested that 
the plan devote less land area to ownership units. 

• The Town should expect to contribute Community PreservaAon Act and short-term 
rental tax receipts to underwrite development costs, in addiAon to a $0 land lease.  
These contribuAons have ranged $30,000-$50,000 per unit in other towns. 

• Many felt that the amount of community-oriented commercial space alloFed in the 
concept plan was excessive. There is limited financing available for this use. 

• Live work/trades storage spaces were received with skepAcism as potenAally a concern 
to tax credit investors and potenAally incompaAble with residenAal units and Zone II 
requirements. 

• Outdoor gathering spaces help to create social connecAons. Some suggested making a 
green or community space a central feature around which development was designed.   
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Density and Mix of Uses 
 
Density 
None of the interviews indicated that the proposed density was problemaAc.   
 
Density of units is closely correlated with cost of development.  Although the townhouse 
stacked flat units are a frequently developed housing type, they are approximately 30% more 
expensive to build than a three-story single loaded corridor building. This cost differenAal was 
recently highlighted for the proposed development at 95 Lawrence Road in Wellfleet, and was 
noted in mulAple interviews. The other cost advantages of the three-story buildings include the 
ability to provide roof top solar and passive house features more cost effecAvely, which bring 
down long-term maintenance costs. 
 
A three-story building with a single-loaded corridor and an elevator is also more conducive to 
seniors and people with limited mobility.  
 
Overall Plan Layout 
The plan doesn’t show a lot of useable outdoor space, but there are opportuniAes.  Outdoor 
spaces –playgrounds, dog park, green spaces--are important, and they help to create social 
connecAons. Some suggested making green space or community space a central feature around 
which development was designed.  The benefit of central green space or community space was 
raised in mulAple interviews.  This would create an internal sense of community and also draw 
the larger community into the neighborhood. 
 
The plan shows a lot of hardscape/road/parking areas.  These all add to development costs. 
 
It may be necessary or advisable to keep homeownership and rental units physically separate 
because they are financed differently (see financing discussion below). 
 
It may be advisable to locate the community commercial space to be closer to the school, 
parAcularly if it is used for programs for families with school-age children such as day-care or 
aberschool program space. 
 
Topography 
Several comments suggested using site topography to achieve more verAcal development.  
Three story buildings could be made to look like two-story buildings by using slope and front 
and rear entrances. 
 
The topography of the site is difficult and will require a lot of earth moving and this will result in 
more vegetaAon clearing.  There may be a need to move excavated material off site. 
 
Commercial Space 
The idea of community space was posiAvely received, but many felt that the amount of space 
alloFed in the concept plan was excessive.  There is limited financing available for this type of 
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space. The New Market Program is one example.  This type of space is difficult to finance 
because it does not generate sufficient income.  A market study would be needed to jusAfy this 
amount of commercial space. Some quesAoned the raAonale for devoAng prime real estate up 
front for community oriented commercial use, and whether the Walsh property overall was the 
best locaAon in Truro for a community facility.  
 
Affordable housing developers oben bring in a partner to manage this porAon of a project 
because it is outside of their experAse. 
 
Live work spaces received mixed comments.  Some shared experience that arAsts like to live 
near but not adjacent to their work space.  The idea of trades space raised quesAons about 
management of noise, nature of materials stored in the units (parAcularly since this is a Zone II 
for public water supply), and compaAbility with residences. It was suggested that tax credit 
investors could be skepAcal of integraAng this use. 
 
Ability to Finance Desired Levels of Affordability 
 
Affordable Rental Units 
The affordable rental units (shown on the plan as townhouses and stacked flats) would be 
financeable using the Low-income housing tax credit program (LIHTC). More informaAon on the 
program is available at hFps://www.mass.gov/service-details/low-income-housing-tax-credit-
lihtc 
 
All units receiving tax credit assistance must have 20% or more households earning no more 
than 50% of area median income or 40% or more households earning no more than 60% of the 
area median income. In addiAon, ten percent of the total units must be reserved for persons or 
families earning less than 30% of area median income. In addiAon, the project must be retained 
as low-income housing for at least 30 years. 
 
LIHTC projects were reported to be in the range of 40-60 units per project. Because the subsidy 
is capped at 9%, the subsidy is greater the fewer number of units.  Over all the LIHTC brings in 
the range of $10M in equity to a project. 
 
This informaAon suggests that 160 units of rental housing would likely be built in three phases 
of 40-60 units per phase.  Input on the likely Aming of phases ranged from three years (assumes 
a LIHTC award each year) to six years (LIHTC award every other year) or longer. Other aspects of 
phasing are discussed below. 
 
Outside of the LIHTC program, there are not a lot of ways to finance a 100% AMI rental unit.  
Lenders are very cauAous about this type of product, so it is difficult to get the financing 
needed.  It would take a local subsidy to get that level of affordability.  
 
Affordable rental units require long-term management. Most of the developers interviewed 
provide long-term management services. All developers seek to include design and 
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development features that minimize long-term maintenance and management costs, including 
energy efficiency, solar and high-quality materials.  
 
It was observed that the Department of Housing and Community Development (recently 
renamed ExecuAve Office of Housing and Livable CommuniAes) which administers the LIHTC 
program is increasingly seeking jusAficaAon for more expensive forms of development such as 
townhouse units versus three story single-loaded corridor buildings. 
 
Affordable Homeownership Units 
The Commonwealth Build Program (file:///Users/caroleridley/Downloads/CommonWealth-
Builder-Guidelines.pdf) is the only state program available for affordable homeownership 
through development of single-family homes or condominiums. However, this program is 
geographically targeted to designated Gateway CiAes. Hyannis is the only Gateway City on Cape 
Cod.   
 
The lack of a financing source for affordable homeownership units makes the feasibility of this 
housing type a challenge.  It was suggested to consider decreasing the amount of land area 
devoted to single family homes and increasing the land area and unit count of affordable rental 
units.   
 
Alternately, the Town could make significant per unit cash contribuAons to write down the cost 
of homeownership units. This local contribuAon would be in addiAon to contribuAons to project 
costs that the Town may be advised to make.  
 
Internal subsidy, whereby profits from one porAon of a project are used to subsidize other 
porAons of the project, could be employed. A 40B approach was discussed whereby a developer 
is allowed to build 75% market rate units and required to include 25% affordable units.  Even if 
the required rate of affordable units were higher than 25%, some quesAoned the raAonale of 
allowing a private developer to use public land to develop expensive market rate homes. 
 
There were also comments that the project is overweighted with homeownership units, and 
quesAoning the value of devoAng nearly one-third of the land area in Area A to forty single-
family homes. Others asked about the potenAal absorpAon rate for single family homes with 
sApulated affordability criteria.  It was suggested that a market study would be needed to 
inform the number of and affordability range of homeownership units. 
 
Land Cost 
Affordable housing developers anAcipate zero land costs in the form of a zero cost 99-year land 
lease from the Town.  The land lease model is not conducive to homeownership units because 
units do not have fee ownership of the underlying parcel. Condominium ownership may be a 
way to address this. 
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Site Access and Infrastructure 
 
Single site access was cited as sub-opAmal.  ConsultaAon with Emergency Services is needed to 
gage their input.  Also, under phased development, a single access will result in more 
construcAon truck traffic traveling through built porAons of the site, assuming the site is 
developed front to back. 
  
Developers will be looking to offload as many infrastructure costs as possible. The Town could 
contribute cash or agree to develop a certain number of linear feet of roadway, installaAon of 
water service, and even build or contribute to design and development of wastewater 
treatment.  There may be other funding sources for energy efficiency, or wastewater treatment, 
especially if a public facility like the school is Aed in. 
 
The site could be developed back to front if the Town makes significant contribuAons to the cost 
of infrastructure so that full infrastructure or the core of it (i.e., road, water, wastewater 
treatment plant) is developed up front. Then future phases only need to cover costs of hooking 
into the uAliAes. 
 
Sharing of costs of developing and operaAng wastewater treatment will need to be figured out 
if the site is developed by different developers and/or there is a mix of rental and 
homeownership units.   
 
It would be helpful to show on the plan where wastewater treatment and leaching areas could 
be located on the site. 
 
Phased Development 
 
Phasing of affordable rental housing units will be necessary based on financing (see financing 
discussion above). Depending on if or how homeownership units are incorporated, they may 
need to be phased separately from rental units, and therefore may need to be physically 
separate from affordable rental units. 
 
The rate of rental and homeownership absorpAon is a quesAon. We heard that there is strong 
demand for studio and one-bedroom apartments affordable to 30% AMI. How many rental units 
can be absorbed in a phase? Funding sources will look for 50-60 units per phase.  When 
considering the markeAng and lease-up phase, it can be difficult to process that many people. 
There can be long wait lists, but in actuality not everyone can move at the same Ame. 
 
The phasing of infrastructure is another quesAon. A developer will develop infrastructure front 
to back. It is important to sort out how much the Town will do to design and put infrastructure 
in place. 
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Regulatory 
 
Zoning Change v 40B 
Some felt that pursuing the project as a “friendly” 40B development would allow higher density 
without requiring the Town to go through a lengthy process of changing local zoning 
regulaAons, which could be contenAous.  However, others felt that this was not the best 
strategy and that developers would look for regulatory assurance through zoning changes to 
ensure that they could proceed with desired development density.  The Cloverleaf project was 
idenAfied as an example of how a friendly 40B could be Aed up with extensive legal challenges. 
 
The Town will need to consider if it will advance regulatory discussions with other agencies, 
including Cape Cod Commission, Natural Heritage and Endangered Species Program, to address 
regulatory issues in advance of seeking developer proposals. 
 
Other Observa)ons and Sugges)ons 
 
Partnership with Provincetown 
Could Provincetown become a partner?  They receive $5M in annual short term rental tax 
revenue compared with around $1M annually for Truro. Provincetown was able to contribute 
approximately $53,000/unit for the 3 Jerome Smith Housing Project, compared to $32,000 
contributed by Wellfleet for 95 Lawrence Road. Funds come from CPC and Housing Trust.  This 
does not include a $0 land lease. 
 
Town funding through Housing Trust or CPC 
Some level of per unit subsidy from the Town will be needed.  CPC or Housing Trust funds could 
be used to cover infrastructure, as menAoned above, or to cover some sob costs. Sob costs 
could run into millions of dollars for a project of this size.  
 
Request for Proposals 
It was uniformly agreed that a Request for Proposals (RFP) issued by the Town for development 
of the property should provide clear guidelines on uses, affordability and other desired features 
to enable apples-to-apples comparison of proposals, but that developers be allowed flexibility 
to respond with proposals that they think are feasible.  
 
The RFP does not have to draw the road, but should specify what the Town will contribute, ie, 
how many linear feet of road, what percentage of wastewater costs, installaAon of water, etc. 
 
Developers of affordable rental units typically do not develop single family homes, so either a 
developer of affordable rental units would find a partner to develop the homeownership units, 
or the two porAons of the project could be bid out separately. The laFer scenario raises 
quesAons about how infrastructure costs would be shared (see infrastructure), parAcularly if 
there was a single wastewater treatment facility. 
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Market study 
One interviewee indicated that they would want to see a market study to support all proposed 
uses. Market study would also help to idenAfy the range of homeownership affordability 
desired, and the number of units that can be absorbed per year, and the desirability of 
physically integraAng homeownership and rental units. 
 
Local preference 
CommuniAes always ask for maximum 70% during lease up.  LoFery becomes the wait list. 
 
It is tough to rent the 3-bedroom apartments to local residents because it has to be a single 
family, usually a single parent. This type of unit usually ends up renAng to an off-Cape family. 
 
 



A"achment A: List of Development Professionals Interviewed (alphabe<cally) 
 
Emily Achtenberg, (housing policy and development consultant affordable housing consultant) 
 
Andrea Aldana, Chief Program Officer, Community Development Partnership (affordable 
housing advocacy, management, development) 
 
Charlie Adams, Regional Vice President, Pennrose LLC (affordable housing developer) 
 
Jay Coburn, CEO, Community Development Partnership (affordable housing advocacy, 
management, development) 
 
Julie Creamer, Senior Vice President of Acquisitions, POAH (affordable housing developer) 
 
Rachana Crowley, Director of Real Estate Development, The Community Builders (affordable 
housing developer) 
 
Thomas Howes, Division Manager, Innova Services Group, (multi-family housing construction 
project management) 
 
David Koven, Koven Associates, (affordable housing and financing consultant) 
 
Ted Malone, President, Community Housing Resource, Inc. (affordable housing developer) 
 
Carl Sussman, Sussman Associates, (community development consultant) 
 



 

 

Introduction  
In 2019, the Town of Truro purchased the 69-acres Walsh Property (property) located on Walsh 
Way off of US Route 6 in Truro. The Truro Select Board appointed the Walsh Property 
Community Planning Committee to engage Truro residents in developing a plan for the future 
use of the property that could include housing, recreation, commercial, and/or other municipal 
uses.  
 
The Town hired Tighe & Bond/Ridley & Associates to assist the Committee in developing a plan 
for the property. The following summary information describes a draft plan that is emerging from 
the Committee’s work. It is intended to inform discussions with parties experienced with similar 
types of development projects to provide feedback on the draft plan and inform further 
development of the plan. The Committee is seeking feedback on the following: 
 
1) Market feasibility of the desired density and mix of uses 
2 Ability to obtain financing necessary to achieve desired levels of affordable housing, as well as 
market-rate affordable units 
3) Adequacy of site access  
4) Feasibility of a phased development approach 
5) Other observations or suggestions 
 
Site Conditions 
The property is adjacent to residential neighborhoods to the north and south, Cape Cod National 
Seashore to the east, and the Truro Central School (elementary) and US Route 6 to the west. The 
property is primarily wooded and undeveloped. A small number of prewar cottages located in the 
southwestern portion of the site will be removed.  
 
The following factors influence the development potential of the property: 
• Variable topography (see Figure 1) – A steep ravine runs in a NW/SE direction across the 

property, separating two broad plateaus on the NE and SW of the site, respectively. Nearly 27 
acres of the site has grades 10%-15%, 30.7 acres of the site has grades 15%-25%, and 11.5 
acres of the site has grades greater than 25%.  

• Rare species habitat – Almost all of the property is mapped by the MA Natural Heritage and 
Endangered Species program as priority habitat for rare species. This requires onsite/offsite 
mitigation of 2:1 for any portion of mapped habitat that is disturbed by development. 

• Public water supply – The Walsh property is entirely within a Zone II water supply protection 
area and is adjacent to a Zone I public water supply protection area. The Town is proposing 
to site a new water tower on the eastern edge of the property. 

 
Development Areas 
In light of site conditions, the Committee agreed to focus initial planning on the 28-acre SW 
plateau located closest to Route 6, known as Area A (see Figure 2). Planning for the 5-acre NE 
plateau, known as Area B, is on hold pending the location of a future water supply well. 
(10/26/22 meeting).   
 
 
 



 

 

Preferred Community Uses 
Following extensive community outreach, including a town-wide survey and multiple public 
meetings, the Committee identified priority uses for Area A, as described below: 
• Housing for Truro residents at different income levels and life stages is the priority use of the 

site.  The Committee decided on a target of 252 units in Area A, consisting of 152 affordable 
housing units affordable to residents of less than 50% to up to 120% of area median income 
(approximately 60% of the need identified in the draft Truro Housing Production Plan) plus 
100 market rate affordable units.  This will require buildings with higher density than is 
typically found in Truro (2/1/23 meeting).  

• Up to 30,000 - 40,000 sf of commercial uses in Area A (3/29/23 meeting), provided this does 
not displace desired housing units. Commercial uses could include space for community-
oriented businesses (e.g. day care, youth center, food pantry kitchen); small scale retail, and 
live work spaces for trades, artists, or other businesses.  

• A multi-use athletic field/community outdoor event space, provided this does not displace 
desired housing units. Walking trails that are accessible to the public, and other. other 
recreation opportunities interspersed Area A are also desired. (2/1/23 meeting) 

• Truro Central School is in need of an additional 7-acres to make it eligible for state building 
funds. The 7acres shown on the plan could also be the location of the large athletic 
field/community outdoor event space. 

 
Site Access 
The only established site access is via Walsh Way. The entrance to the Truro Central School is a 
potential secondary access that could be explored. The Town is also exploring the potential for 
secondary or emergency access via Andrew Way/Leeward Passage and/or Quail Ridge Road. The 
Cape Cod Commission is developing initial transportation safety assessment based on proposed 
uses of the site. 
 
Water and Wastewater 
Denitrifying wastewater treatment will be needed to accommodate the desired density of uses 
and meet Zone II requirements. Public water supply is available to the site. The proposed new 
water tower to be located adjacent to the site is intended to ensure necessary water pressure. 
 
Draft Plan 
Figure 3 is a draft plan that shows how desired uses could be positioned on Area A, given site 
constraints and established site access.  
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